“I Am With You, Always”

Thus Christ gave His disciples their commission. He made full provision for
the prosecution of the work, and took upon Himself the responsibility for its
success. So long as they obeyed His word, and worked in connection with Him,
they could not fail. Go to all nations, He bade them. Go to the farthest part
of the habitable globe, but know that My presence will be there. Labor in
faith and confidence, for the time will never come when I will forsake you.
The Saviour’s commission to the disciples included all the believers. It
includes all believers in Christ to the end of time. It is a fatal mistake to
suppose that the work of saving souls depends alone on the ordained minister.
All to whom the heavenly inspiration has come are put in trust with the
gospel. All who receive the life of Christ are ordained to work for the
salvation of their fellow men. For this work the church was established, and
all who take upon themselves its sacred vows are thereby pledged to be coworkers with Christ.
“The Spirit and the bride say, Come. And let him that heareth say, Come”
(Revelation 22:17). Everyone who hears is to repeat the invitation. Whatever
one’s calling in life, his first interest should be to win souls for Christ.
He may not be able to speak to congregations, but he can work for
individuals. To them he can communicate the instruction received from his
Lord.
Ministry does not consist alone in preaching. Those minister who relieve the
sick and suffering, helping the needy, speaking words of comfort to the
desponding and those of little faith. Nigh and afar off are souls weighed
down by a sense of guilt. It is not hardship, toil, or poverty that degrades
humanity. It is guilt, wrongdoing. This brings unrest and dissatisfaction.
Christ would have His servants minister to sin-sick souls.
The disciples were to begin their work where they were. The hardest and most
unpromising field was not to be passed by. So every one of Christ’s workers
is to begin where he is. In our own families may be souls hungry for
sympathy, starving for the bread of life. There may be children to be trained
for Christ. There are heathen at our very doors. Let us do faithfully the
work that is nearest. Then let our efforts be extended as far as God’s hand
may lead the way. The work of many may appear to be restricted by
circumstances; but, wherever it is, if performed with faith and diligence it
will be felt to the uttermost parts of the earth. Christ’s work when upon
earth appeared to be confined to a narrow field, but multitudes from all
lands heard His message. God often uses the simplest means to accomplish the
greatest results. It is His plan that every part of His work shall depend on
every other part, as a wheel within a wheel, all acting in harmony. The
humblest worker, moved by the Holy Spirit, will touch invisible chords, whose
vibrations will ring to the ends of the earth, and make melody through
eternal ages.
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ELLEN G. WHITE (1827-1915), one of the most published authors in the world,
named one of the “100 Most Significant Americans of All Time” by the
Smithsonian Institution in 2014, was a co-founder of the Seventh-day
Adventist Church.
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*You can read The Desire of Ages in its entirety online at
www.whiteestate.org/onlineboks.

